

**Executive Board** 142<sup>nd</sup> Session Rome, 18–19 September 2024

# Minutes of the 142<sup>nd</sup> session of the Executive Board

Document: EB/142 Date: 11 December 2024 Distribution: Public Original: English

Technical questions: Claudia ten Have Secretary of IFAD Office of the Secretary e-mail: c.tenhave@ifad.org

**Deirdre Mc Grenra** Chief, Institutional Governance and Member Relations Office of the Secretary e-mail: d.mcgrenra@ifad.org

International Fund for Agricultural Development - www.ifad.org

### Contents

Agenda item 1 – Opening of the session1
Agenda item 2 – Adoption of the agenda1
Agenda item 3 – Items for action through the batch procedure [A]1
Agenda item 4 – Strategic discussion with the President of IFAD – IFAD's financial strategy options for 2030 and beyond [R]2
Agenda item 5 – Corporate [R]3
(a) High-level preview of IFAD's 2025 results-based programme of work, regular and capital budgets, and budget outlook for 2026–2027, and the preview of the Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD's results-based work programme and budget for 2025 and indictive plan for 2026–2027
Agenda item 6 – Evaluation [R]5
(a) 2024 Annual Report on the Independent Evaluation of IFAD (ARIE)5
(b) Report on IFAD's Development Effectiveness 2024 (RIDE)5
(c) Report on IFAD's Mainstreaming Effectiveness 2024 (RIME)5
(d) Corporate-level evaluation on IFAD's knowledge management practices .7
(e) Thematic evaluation on IFAD's support to gender equality and women's empowerment
Agenda item 7 – Operational matters9
(a) Multiphase adaptive programme approach [A]9
(b) Update on 2024 commitments, programme of loans and grants and related resources [I]10
(c) Brazil: Country strategic opportunities programme 2024-2029 [R]11
Agenda item 8 – Financial matters [R]13
(a) Report on the status of the Thirteenth Replenishment of IFAD's Resources
Agenda item 9 – Governance [A]13
(a) Report and recommendation on the review of modalities of formal and informal sessions of the Executive Board and its subsidiary bodies
Closing of the session

#### Annexes

I.	Items approved through the batch procedure at the 142 <sup>nd</sup> session of the Executive
	Board

- II.
- III.
- List of documents placed before the 142<sup>nd</sup> session of the Executive Board Delegations at the 142<sup>nd</sup> session of the Executive Board Agenda for the 142<sup>nd</sup> session of the Executive Board 18–19 September 2024 IV.

### Minutes of the 142<sup>nd</sup> session of the Executive Board

### Agenda item 1 – Opening of the session

- 1. The 142<sup>nd</sup> session of the Executive Board was opened by the President of IFAD and Chairperson of the Board, Mr Alvaro Lario.
- 2. The minutes reflect the order of the agenda items. Where relevant, the main outcomes are included in text boxes. The documents presented at the session are listed in annex II.
- 3. The full text of the Chair's opening statement is available on the Member States Interactive Platform as document <u>EB 2024/142/INF.2/Rev.1</u>.

# Agenda item 2 – Adoption of the agenda

#### **Outcomes:**

- The Executive Board was informed that since the posting of the provisional agenda, the non-sovereign private sector operation investment proposal for the Smallholder Agroforestry Finance Project, foreseen for approval through the batch procedure, had been removed from the agenda.
- The Board was informed that as foreseen in the Rules of Procedure of the Executive Board and the Updated IFAD Policy on Engagement with Indigenous Peoples, a representative of the Steering Committee of the Indigenous Peoples' Forum at IFAD would attend the discussion of agenda items 6 and 7(c), as a silent observer.
- The final agenda, as revised and adopted, is available on the Member States Interactive Platform (<u>EB 2024/142/R.1/Rev.2</u>).

# Agenda item 3 – Items for action through the batch procedure [A]

- The Executive Board was informed that it had not been possible to conclude negotiations for two projects, namely the Sindh Coastal Resilience Project in the Islamic Republic of Pakistan and the Value Chain Programme in Northern Nigeria. Negotiations were expected to be concluded in the near future, and following the Board's approval, the final financing agreements would be shared with the Board for information on the Member States Interactive Platform.
- The Board approved the items put forward for action through the batch procedure (see annex I), noting that the United States could not join in the consensus approval of the following proposals, for the reasons indicated below:
  - The Gansu Rural Revitalization Demonstration Project and the Hunan Specialized Forestry Industry Development Project in the People's Republic of China, due to the United States' legislative mandates under the National Defense Authorization Act, the Trafficking Victims Protection Act and considerations related to human rights and military audit;
  - The Sustainable Agricultural Development Project in the Republic of South Sudan, due to the United States' legislative mandate under the Trafficking Victims Protection Act; and
  - The Resilient Livestock Value Chain Project in the Republic of Uganda, due to the United States' analysis of the project's lack of adequate risk assessment,

mitigations and safeguards in relation to the elevated risk to social inclusion and human rights presented by the Anti-Homosexuality Act in the country.

This did not affect the majority required for the approval of these proposals.

- The representative of the Kingdom of the Netherlands observed similar risks as those outlined by the United States with respect to the Uganda proposal.
- With the approval of the project and programme proposals presented under this item, as well as those submitted through the lapse-of-time and delegation of authority procedures since the beginning of the year, the Board had approved US\$1.28 billion in operations, representing 64 per cent of the target programme of loans and grants (PoLG) for 2024 of approximately US\$2 billion. This figure, when added to the amounts approved in 2022 and 2023 of US\$1.35 billion, brought IFAD to US\$2.6 billion in approvals, or 78 per cent of the target PoLG for the Twelfth Replenishment of IFAD's Resources (IFAD12).

# Agenda item 4 – Strategic discussion with the President of IFAD – IFAD's financial strategy options for 2030 and beyond [R]

- Members welcomed the strategic discussion on IFAD's financial strategy options for 2030 and beyond, and expressed openness to exploring various scenarios going forward, while ensuring the Fund's continued financial sustainability and the focus on its mission. The Board looked forward to reviewing the roadmap for the way forward and working with Management to maximize the availability of concessional resources.
- 4. Representatives welcomed the strategic discussion paper, as set out in document <u>EB 2024/142/R.18</u>, and the opportunity for a dialogue on the options at the Fund's disposal for maximizing its lending capacity for all income groups. Members commended Management for the robust financial reforms that had been undertaken in the past years, ensuring the Fund's continued financial sustainability, and its efforts to explore a wide range of financial tools to maximize its impact. The Board welcomed the proposed financial strategy review, and underscored the need to build on the recently implemented reforms and for a coherent, forward-looking vision, underpinned by a robust data-based analysis of the various options and related implications, trade-offs and risks, bearing in mind the Fund's core mandate and comparative advantage. Members stressed the importance of core contributions for concessional funding remaining the bedrock of IFAD's financial model, noting the continued importance of achieving high replenishments.
- 5. The Board encouraged Management to consider the recommendations of the G20 Independent Review of Multilateral Development Banks' Capital Adequacy Frameworks. Members also expressed support for further assessment of potential pathways for enhancing IFAD's hybrid financial model, including by considering adopting new financial instruments. Management should adopt a prudent approach in reviewing its capital adequacy framework and reassessing its leverage ratio and risk appetite to maximize the Fund's lending capacity. Robust risk management practices were key to ensure long-term financial sustainability. Proposals should be based on a thorough assessment of demand from countries and their absorption capacity, IFAD's capacity to deliver and the impact of donors' fiscal constraints. Management reassured the Board that it was working closely with other multilateral development banks to learn from their experiences. The Board encouraged

Management to seek partnership opportunities with the private sector, policy research institutes and national development funds.

- 6. Representatives were open to further analysis and discussion of the possibility of enhancing concessional lending capacity, noting however that IFAD's long-term financial sustainability, credit rating and preferred creditor status should be safeguarded. Additional information was requested on the potential impacts of the various financial options on IFAD's financial outlook, operations, and development impact. The Board concurred and expressed appreciation for Management's position, namely that 100 per cent of core funding would continue to be directed to low-income countries and lower-middle-income countries, with a strengthened focus on Africa. Management was also encouraged to continue adhering to the principle of universality and collaborating closely with upper-middle-income countries (UMICs). Members were open to discussing additional financial instruments including partial credit guarantees, vertical climate funds, exposure exchange agreements and expansion of callable capital.
- 7. In closing, Management expressed appreciation for the insights shared by Member States on IFAD's financial strategy options going forward. The purpose of the proposed financial strategy review was to improve the Fund's capital planning and optimize its balance sheet in order to maximize concessional finance, which would continue to remain at the core of IFAD's financial model. Management further reassured the Board that the needs of rural poor women, men and children in all developing countries including countries in debt distress and fragile contexts, and those where climate adaptation and mitigation was a major focus would be at the heart of any financial reform efforts. Following this initial discussion, Management would work to develop a comprehensive roadmap and analysis of the possible options and welcomed the opportunity to engage in technical discussions and informal seminars with the Board to ensure an open and consultative process moving forward.

### Agenda item 5 – Corporate [R]

(a) High-level preview of IFAD's 2025 results-based programme of work, regular and capital budgets, and budget outlook for 2026–2027, and the preview of the Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD's results-based work programme and budget for 2025 and indicative plan for 2026–2027

- On the IFAD proposal, the Executive Board invited Management to provide further granularity on the cost drivers, particularly in relation to the IFAD13 focus areas and report on efficiency gains. The final budget proposal should be based on robust prioritization and an ambitious yet implementable PoLG.
- The Executive Board supported the work programme and budget proposal of the Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD (IOE), recognizing IOE's efforts to prioritize its workload and maintain a relatively stable budget. IOE was encouraged to reduce its carry-over.
- The Executive Board welcomed the high-level preview of IFAD's 2025 results-based programme of work, regular and capital budgets, and budget outlook for 2026-2027, and the preview of the Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD's results-based work programme and budget for 2025 and indicative plan for 2026–2027, as contained in document <u>EB 2024/142/R.19</u>. The Board noted the

outcomes of the discussions held at the Evaluation Committee session and the Audit Committee meeting as reported by the respective Chairs.

- 9. Members thanked Management and IOE for the comprehensive budget proposals. On the IFAD proposal, members welcomed the output-oriented budget, the ongoing work on updating efficiency indicators and the efficient budget utilization resulting in a reduction in carry-over funds, which promoted greater budget transparency and accountability. The need for robust prioritization of the limited administrative budget was underscored and the Board requested more detailed information on the cost implications and urgency of the pursuit of the IFAD13 priorities of addressing fragility, climate and biodiversity, and private sector engagement. Representatives also encouraged IFAD to report on efficiency gains and to elaborate on the plan for achieving greater efficiency over the medium term through, inter alia, cost savings and trade-offs.
- 10. While some members considered the increase in the budget to be acceptable to ensure sufficient resources for the first year of IFAD13, others highlighted the need for any increase to be underpinned by a comprehensive justification. IFAD's efforts to achieve zero real growth by 2027 were commendable; however, some members questioned whether this deadline could be achieved earlier and asked for IFAD's assessment of the challenges foreseen in reaching zero real growth sooner, particularly in the context of the increasing PoLG.
- Noting that decentralization was no longer a driver of budget increases, members 11. asked about the possibility of costs materializing in relation to the deferred opening of country offices in the future. Management clarified that based on the current situation in the relevant countries, no such openings were foreseen at present; however, should circumstances change, Management would revisit this and engage in further discussions with the Board. On a related note, Management concurred on the need to ensure adequate staffing and robust internal control systems in decentralized offices. Indeed, the ongoing recalibration process was specifically aimed at reinforcing operations at all levels and across all regions. In response to calls for greater investment in South-South and Triangular Cooperation (SSTC), Management pointed to the efforts to improve coordination of SSTC through the recalibration exercise. A dedicated unit would be housed in the Department for Country Operations, bringing staff closer to clients, including in regional and/or country offices. The establishment of a private sector division was welcomed given the IFAD13 focus on greater collaboration with the private sector. Management emphasized that this would be underpinned by comprehensive due diligence.
- 12. Regarding the proposed PoLG for 2025, members encouraged Management to draw lessons from the IFAD12 experience and to elaborate on the assumptions behind the PoLG and ensure that it was ambitious but implementable and subject to regular monitoring and updates. Management reassured the Board that lessons from IFAD12 had been taken on board and that forward-planning for IFAD13 allowed for a focus on front-loading activities to avoid higher volumes in the final year.
- 13. Management confirmed that it was committed to reducing carry-over and maximizing delivery rates as part of a broader strategy to integrate regular PoLG and supplementary funds more effectively, ensuring that unrestricted funds could be used as a contingency when needed. In this context, Management was also focused on minimizing real cost increases while maintaining the prioritization of essential activities.
- 14. Responding to a query on the calculation of the inflation rate and differences between the IFAD and IOE budget submissions, Management explained that IFAD's methodology aligned with IOE for Rome-based staff costs, but the global nature of IFAD's workforce led to different inflationary impacts. The methodology for

calculating the inflation rate had been agreed upon with the Audit Committee and was tailored to IFAD's unique cost structure.

- 15. The Board acknowledged IOE's stable budget management and efforts to prioritize its workload and encouraged IOE to adjust its carry-over downward, closer to the 3 per cent limit set by the Executive Board. IOE noted that the higher carry-over in 2024 was partially the result of a number of vacancies due to staff turnover and clarified that a reduction would be observable in the future. IOE provided further clarification on its gender-sensitive budget, noting the increased allocation to gender elements (representing 12.8 per cent). Efforts were ongoing to improve this further with gender considerations being actively incorporated into evaluations. IOE further clarified that, per the Evaluation Policy, the next peer review of IFAD's evaluation functions would be conducted in 2026, and it would consider both the independent and the self-evaluation functions. Responding to a query, IOE elaborated on its approach to the application of brain science in the field of evaluation and the culture shift it aimed to achieve in moving from accountability to accountability and learning.
- 16. The Board looked forward to receiving the refined, final budget proposals for discussion at its December session.

### Agenda item 6 – Evaluation [R]

- (a) 2024 Annual Report on the Independent Evaluation of IFAD (ARIE)
- (b) Report on IFAD's Development Effectiveness 2024 (RIDE)
- (c) Report on IFAD's Mainstreaming Effectiveness 2024 (RIME)

- The Board reviewed the 2024 ARIE, RIDE and RIME reports, emphasizing the need for improved alignment to address the disconnect in ratings.
- Members highlighted concerns about the negative correlation between project performance and cofinancing, calling for a deeper analysis and tailored strategies, particularly in fragile situations.
- The Board encouraged IFAD to strengthen efforts to improve innovation, scalability, sustainability, project efficiency, climate targets, and gender mainstreaming, while ensuring realistic targets and clear documentation of evolving portfolio realities duly reflected in results reporting.
- 17. The Executive Board reviewed the following reports:
  - (a) 2024 Annual Report on the Independent Evaluation of IFAD, as set out in document <u>EB 2024/142/R.20</u>, and Management's response as contained in its <u>addendum</u>;
  - (b) Report on IFAD's Development Effectiveness 2024, as set out in document <u>EB 2024/142/R.21</u>, and the comments by IOE, as contained in its <u>addendum</u>; and
  - (c) Report on IFAD's Mainstreaming Effectiveness 2024, as set out in document <u>EB 2024/142/R.22</u>, which responded to the IFAD12 commitment to strengthen reporting on mainstreaming through a stand-alone annual report complementing the RIDE.
- 18. The Board took note of the Chairperson's summary of the reviews undertaken by the Evaluation Committee. Members expressed their appreciation to IFAD

Management for the 2024 editions of the RIDE, the RIME and the President's Report on the Implementation Status of Evaluation Recommendations and Management Actions (PRISMA), and to IOE for the 2024 edition of the ARIE. These reports were acknowledged as critical tools for enhancing IFAD's ability to deliver on its mandate. Members emphasized the importance of a transparent and effective evaluation process, with both independent and self-evaluation contributing significantly to accountability and learning. The online PRISMA report was commended for enabling real-time monitoring of Management responses. Management was encouraged to maintain its efforts to achieve the ambitious goals set for IFAD13, in preparation for IFAD14.

- 19. The Board welcomed the increase in domestic and international cofinancing, noting its importance in expanding IFAD's influence. However, members voiced concern about the decline in project performance when cofinancing levels were high, and called for further analysis to gain a better understanding of this trend. Management welcomed the opportunity to work with IOE on such analysis, which should consider criteria such as the difference between IFAD-managed and non-IFAD-managed projects with international cofinancing, and regional and thematic differences. Findings should lead to an enhancement of benefits while mitigating risks.
- 20. Concerns were raised about the underperformance in sustainability and scaling up, particularly in fragile and conflict-affected contexts. The Board stressed the need for systematic efforts to strengthen institutional capacities in these contexts, in line with IOE recommendations. The gap between innovation and scalability should be bridged in support of strengthened sustainability. Project efficiency and the impact on rural poverty were also identified as areas requiring more focused attention. Management was also called upon to ensure an effective mainstreaming approach for the cross-cutting themes of climate change, gender equality, youth and nutrition, with an emphasis on addressing gender performance gaps at the project level.
- 21. Management noted that significant progress had been made in West and Central Africa through a more rigorous approach to peer reviews and quality assurance. However, they explained that resetting baselines in challenging regions can lead to temporary dips in performance results. On sustainability, scaling, outreach and innovation, Management reported improvements in most areas and noted that updated methodologies, action plans and new tools were helping to close gaps in performance. Management provided updates on mainstreaming topics, including progress towards gender and climate targets, noting improvements in regional performance and projections that suggested that certain climate-related goals might be surpassed. Mainstreaming in projects required mainstreaming of skills of staff to ensure proper monitoring and evaluation of progress and results.
- Members noted the disconnect between the ARIE and RIDE ratings in effectiveness 22. and rural poverty impact, which hampered the ability to draw clear conclusions. They urged Management to harmonize score descriptors and incorporate gualitative evidence to better capture post-COVID-19 portfolio performance and reduce the difference in ratings further. IOE recommended that Management adhere to the established standards used by international financial institutions (IFIs), including the use of the same nine evaluation criteria areas as used by IOE, noting that measurement of the impact on rural poverty should not rely solely on impact assessment samples conducted every three years. Management pointed out that the reports were complementary and offered different perspectives. The difference in ratings would decline further with the full implementation of the revised Evaluation Manual (2022), whose implementation in self-evaluations had been delayed due to the need to update monitoring systems. The upcoming peer review and the corporate-level evaluation on IFAD11 and IFAD12 would also inform next steps in harmonizing and enhancing complementarity between the reports.

- 23. Members acknowledged the importance of taking the necessary action to meet IFAD12 targets by the end of the replenishment cycle. They suggested that the evolving realities within IFAD's portfolio be better reflected in the results management framework and that review processes be documented more effectively. Targets should be ambitious but realistic. Management highlighted the tension between ever-rising targets and an increased focus on fragile contexts, which entailed complexities that required reconsideration of methodologies and scoring systems. Expectations should be tempered by the reality of working in such environments. Differentiating results frameworks for work in fragile contexts could be considered in the future, given IFAD's commitment to increasing its presence in those areas during IFAD13.
- 24. In conclusion, Management highlighted the ongoing collaboration with IOE as a positive example of how joint efforts could drive improvements in evaluation and reporting processes.

# (d) Corporate-level evaluation on IFAD's knowledge management practices

- The Executive Board reviewed the corporate-level evaluation on IFAD's knowledge management practices, as set out in document <u>EB 2024/142/R.23</u>, and Management's response as contained in its <u>addendum</u>, and took note of the Chairperson's summary of the review undertaken by the Evaluation Committee.
- The Board acknowledged the importance of adapting IFAD's knowledge management strategy to take into account decentralization and the opportunities for improvement presented by the recalibration exercise and the establishment of the Office of Development Effectiveness.
- Members emphasized the need for strategic prioritization in resource allocation for knowledge management and encouraged the incorporation of digital technologies and artificial intelligence (AI) to enhance operational impact.
- 25. Board members expressed their appreciation for the robust evaluation by IOE and acknowledged IFAD's progress in developing a comprehensive knowledge management strategy. They recognized the challenges posed by organizational changes, including decentralization, and emphasized the importance of closing knowledge management gaps that had widened during these transitions. Members also highlighted the need to link knowledge management with scaling-up activities, ensuring that knowledge management provided value for money through results-based budgeting and strategic trade-off assessments.
- 26. Additionally, members pointed out the complexity of evaluating knowledge management due to its intangible nature and encouraged IFAD to facilitate the transfer of best practices across projects. Members called for strengthening SSTC, citing examples of Brazil's collaboration with the Rome-based agencies (RBAs). The discussion also touched on the role of knowledge management in the upcoming strategic framework, with members urging careful consideration of how these activities would fit within the broader organizational goals without deviating from the core purpose of the framework.
- 27. IOE thanked the Board for their supportive comments and acknowledged the complexity of the evaluation. IOE recalled the detailed recommendations for the inclusion of knowledge management in the strategic framework as a driver of rural transformation in a globally uncertain context. The recommendations included adopting a systems approach, integrating knowledge into scaling up and policy engagement, aligning with IFAD's reform agenda, and adhering to international standards for easier cross-referencing with IFIs.

- 28. Management highlighted the timeliness of the evaluation, especially with the upcoming strategic framework (2025–2031) and ongoing internal recalibration efforts. They emphasized their commitment to strengthening operational learning and knowledge management, aligning these efforts with internal reforms to maximize impact. Key reforms, such as the creation of the Office of Development Effectiveness and the establishment of an SSTC unit, were mentioned as integral steps towards improving synergies between knowledge, quality assurance and impact assessment.
- 29. Management noted that the upcoming new knowledge management strategy would serve as an opportunity to integrate IOE's recommendations while ensuring alignment with the recalibrated institutional structure. Management underscored the importance of partnerships and the potential of digital technologies and AI for enhancing knowledge-sharing efforts. Management reiterated that its goal was to ensure that knowledge products, such as country advisory services and best practice guidance, were operationally relevant and effectively supported government policies and programmatic impact.
- 30. Cross-departmental collaboration was key, particularly in decentralizing knowledge functions to ensure operational effectiveness. Knowledge focal points across departments met regularly to share updates, enabling knowledge to be synthesized and applied back into programmes and projects. Management also highlighted the organization's pioneering use of AI in supporting knowledge management and operational impact, which would continue to evolve and be integrated into future strategic discussions.

# (e) Thematic evaluation on IFAD's support to gender equality and women's empowerment

- The Executive Board reviewed the thematic evaluation on IFAD's support to gender equality and women's empowerment, as set out in document <u>EB 2024/142/R.24</u>, and Management's response as contained in its <u>addendum</u>, and took note of the Chairperson's summary of the review undertaken by the Evaluation Committee.
- Stronger collaboration with partners, engaging at the global level (with United Nations agencies such as UN Women and the RBAs) and at the regional, national and local levels, including with the private sector, was essential to enhance gender equality efforts, with a focus on capacity-building and comprehensive gender toolkits.
- Improved data collection, including of data disaggregated by sex and intersectional variables, was critical to accurately measure the impact of gender equality interventions and to inform policy adjustments.
- The Executive Board looked forward to the consultative process that would inform the development of the updated IFAD Policy on Gender Equality and Women's Empowerment and the related action plan.
- 31. Board members commended IOE for the comprehensive evaluation, which highlighted IFAD's progress in promoting gender equality and women's empowerment in rural development. They emphasized the importance of strengthening monitoring and evaluation frameworks to ensure measurement of meaningful empowerment that went beyond simple outreach by creating lasting change. Members stressed the need for accurate and comprehensive data collection, looking at intersectionalities, inter alia, with Indigenous Peoples and persons with disabilities, to assess the true impact of IFAD's interventions on gender equality.

- 32. Several members raised concerns about the lack of a timeframe in the Management response. They also made observations about the partial agreement on the resource allocation for gender equality priorities, urging IFAD to consider shifting more financial and human resources towards this area to ensure effective results. They encouraged IFAD to include gender-related work in its resource allocation framework, with clear targets for gender outcomes and further engagement on training for all staff, for instance by investing in capacity-building initiatives to equip staff and implementing partners with expertise in gender-transformative approaches. They also encouraged the integration of local stakeholders and knowledge into the design and implementation of gender-sensitive projects, underscoring the importance of context-specific, tailored approaches. Members reiterated the importance of ensuring gender parity within IFAD itself, particularly at the Senior Management level.
- 33. Partnerships were also key, and Management was encouraged to strengthen collaboration with the RBAs and other United Nations agencies, such as UN Women, and the private sector. This could also facilitate progress in promoting access rights for women, including as regards land tenure, for which partnership with the International Land Coalition (ILC) could be key.
- 34. IOE expressed gratitude for the feedback and reaffirmed its close collaboration with Management in conducting evaluations at both the corporate and the country levels. They emphasized their commitment to learning, ensuring that evaluations not only focused on accountability but also fostered engagement through joint learning events.
- 35. Management expressed strong commitment to improving gender equality and women's empowerment through IFAD's interventions, emphasizing that it was not enough simply to include women in projects; their empowerment was fundamental, as was addressing the root causes of inequality. Leading by example was also key and Management reaffirmed its dedication to achieving gender parity within IFAD's senior leadership.
- 36. In response to the specific recommendations, Management was working towards demonstrating the results of implementing the agreed recommendations by the end of IFAD13. That said, a number of actions were already under way, such as deploying support and training to project management units to enhance their capacity to oversee gender components and ensure that gender indicators were integrated across all projects. Management also committed to addressing resource constraints. Indeed, activities were ongoing to train staff to ensure that all themes whether focused on rural finance or livestock management be approached through a gender lens. Management noted that disaggregated data were being collected in the newer projects and that efforts were being made to further improve collection systems, particularly focusing on disaggregated data to track gender-transformative outcomes. Management agreed on the importance of partnerships and described its engagement with the ILC on land access issues.

# Agenda item 7 – Operational matters

#### (a) Multiphase adaptive programme approach [A]

- The Executive Board approved the multiphase adaptive programme approach as set out in document <u>EB 2024/142/R.25</u> by consensus and without objection.
- Members supported the new approach as it provided the Fund with a flexible framework to target longer-term impact and adapt to evolving contexts, particularly in fragile situations.

- 37. Representatives supported the new approach as it aimed to achieve longer-term development impact, while providing IFAD with a more flexible and dynamic framework to respond to evolving contexts and changes. The multiphase adaptive programme (MAP) approach was developed in response to commitments made during IFAD12 and IFAD13 and had been presented at an informal seminar of the Executive Board on 20 June.
- 38. Representatives noted that the new approach offered a unique value proposition compared to other institutions and would ensure a smoother transition throughout the various phases of a project. The Board welcomed the level of collaboration and knowledge-sharing that had taken place with the other IFIs in conceptualizing the new approach.
- 39. Members had several queries regarding the specific operational modalities of MAPs, namely: the benefits of adopting this tool in fragile and conflict settings; alignment with cofinancing from external partners; strategies for mitigation of political and economic risks; the implications for capital consumption; delegation of authority; capacity for monitoring and evaluating progress; and timing of project assessments.
- 40. Management thanked members for their support and reassured the Board that the MAP approach was not an entirely novel concept, as the Fund had been engaged in multiphase programmes in the past. The approach would be particularly helpful in fragile contexts as it allowed for a gradual approach to institutional strengthening and transfer of management responsibilities. This would be beneficial also in terms of ensuring strong monitoring and evaluation capacity. Designing projects using the MAP approach would offer IFAD a more strategic vision from the outset, and bring greater flexibility to adapt to shifting priorities. The phased approach would facilitate greater learning and adaptation as the programme evolved, and promote scalability of innovations and lessons learned. It would also enable IFAD to attract new cofinancing in the various phases, including from the private sector.
- Regarding performance, it was noted that each phase would be assessed against a 41. set of performance criteria with clearly articulated qualitative and quantitative indicators that must be met before advancing to a subsequent phase. Logical frameworks would be updated and environmental, social and governance risk would be assessed at each stage. Management highlighted the central role of the country teams as they would be responsible for conducting the assessments both annually and between the different phases through inclusive discussions with the government. An in-house quality control process would also be put in place. Management reassured members that the Board would remain actively engaged with the oversight as any new MAP operation would be submitted for the Board's approval, while documentation relative to new phases, including risk assessments, would be posted for 14 days for the Board's review prior to approval by the President. Approval of the overall financing ceiling of new MAPs would not affect capital consumption: new phases would be approved subject to availability of financing and on the basis of a satisfactory assessment of the previous phase, and design would proceed in the normal manner. It was noted that IOE would conduct an independent evaluation of MAPs in due course, as has been the practice in the past for similar tools.

# (b) Update on 2024 commitments, programme of loans and grants and related resources [I]

#### **Outcomes:**

• The Executive Board took note of the oral update on 2024 commitments, the programme of loans and grants and related resources, and the information

contained in document <u>EB 2024/142/R.26</u>, and welcomed Management's commitment to providing timely updates.

- 42. Members welcomed the update on 2024 commitments, which included the status of IFAD12 delivery and the planned IFAD12 PoLG delivery for the fourth quarter of 2024. Management's efforts to keep the Board apprised of the current programming status as well as the steadfast efforts to reach IFAD12 targets were appreciated by the Board.
- 43. As at the time of reporting, the total amount approved during the IFAD12 period of 2022–2024 was US\$1.89 billion. This comprised US\$1.77 billion from IFAD12 resources and US\$117 million from cancelled funds from previous cycles. Taking into consideration the projects approved at the present Board session and the two projects that would be approved through lapse of time by the end of the month, the total approved IFAD12 PoLG would be US\$2.69 billion or 80 per cent of the IFAD12 target. The planned IFAD12 PoLG delivery for the fourth and final quarter of 2024 consisted of 28 projects totalling US\$729 million, with financing of US\$469 million being submitted for approval through the lapse-of-time approval procedure and five projects amounting to US\$260 million being presented at the 143<sup>rd</sup> Executive Board in December.
- 44. Management assured the Board that the IFAD12 pipeline was actively monitored to manage risks of slippage. The number of high-risk projects had been reduced from seven to five totalling US\$261 million thanks to such monitoring. It was noted that the main external risks related to changes in government priorities, policies and administrations as well as debt distress. Regarding mitigation of risks, Management was closely engaged with the relevant government authorities at all levels to obtain final approvals. Furthermore, additional projects had been designed and undergone the usual rigorous quality assurance in readiness for approval in 2024 should any of the high-risk projects not materialize. The issue of the mismatch of lending terms was being considered by Management given that the high-risk projects were all on ordinary lending terms while blend terms were applicable for the additional projects that were ready for approval.
- 45. Management concurred that it was important to draw on lessons from IFAD12 in preparing for IFAD13. Among such lessons, Management highlighted the implementation of the Borrow Resource Access Mechanism and the need to be aware of demand up front, as well as the need to frontload as much as possible. Regarding the latter, Management had ensured the advance design of projects and looked forward to strong delivery in the first year of IFAD13.
- 46. Members noted that, in the future, a written note would provide greater clarity on the changes mentioned and asked whether updates could be provided on a rolling basis and throughout the remainder of 2024, possibly even online. Management replied that the Board would be kept informed of any updates to the programming pipeline and that a more comprehensive picture would be available by early October. Management noted its openness to more frequent reporting and informed members that the next full discussion would take place at the Audit Committee meeting in November, followed by the Executive Board session in December.

# (c) Brazil: Country strategic opportunities programme 2024–2029 [R]

#### **Outcomes:**

• The Executive Board reviewed the 2024–2029 country strategic opportunities programme (COSOP) for the Federative Republic of Brazil, as contained in document <u>EB 2024/OR/7</u>.

- Members welcomed Management's clarification that progress would be assessed against the COSOP completion targets.
- 47. The Board welcomed the 2024–2029 COSOP for the Federative Republic of Brazil and commended the strong collaboration between IFAD and the Government in preparing this strategic document.
- 48. In a statement on behalf of the Government, Her Excellency Ambassador Carla Barroso Carneiro underlined the COSOP's alignment with the national overarching policy objective of ending hunger and poverty, as well as with IFAD's policies and guidelines. Both the representative for Brazil and IFAD Management clarified that progress would be assessed against the COSOP completion targets, as per the Graduation Policy. It would be reflected in the next annual COSOP review. Annual and midterm reviews would be conducted and would provide an opportunity to reflect on members' guidance and comments. Representatives appreciated the clarification and underscored the importance of these regular assessments.
- 49. The Board appreciated the selection of the strategic objectives and the focus of the COSOP on inclusion, agroecology and knowledge management, and highlighted the importance of sharing experiences and lessons learned. Members welcomed the emphasis on learning and knowledge management and Brazil's commitment to SSTC.
- 50. Several members raised questions over the choice of certain targets for graduation criteria, indicating that they believed them to be unrealistic and/or not directly linked to IFAD's mandate. Management explained that every effort had been made to ensure strict adherence to the Graduation Policy in selecting criteria, targets and indicators. For instance, it was clarified that the indicators selected were aligned to national strategies and development objectives, and to the Graduation Policy, relying on standardized, publicly available, and internationally recognized datasets from reliable sources such as the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), the World Bank, the International Monetary Fund and independent assessments. Management welcomed the constructive feedback which, together with lessons learned through implementation, would lead to improvements in the future. Management also advised that there was regular contact with partner IFIs to share information and lessons in negotiating country strategies and that the development and approval process of such country strategies was similar across institutions.
- 51. Some members expressed diverging views on certain elements of the COSOP but acknowledged Brazil's sovereignty in making its own strategic decisions. The representative for Indonesia cautioned against the use of non-agreed language in the document, specifically referring to terms such as "traditional peoples and communities" and "LGBTQ+" and requested that this view be recorded in the minutes. Management noted that the language used in this COSOP was agreed between IFAD and the country in question, for implementation at the national level.
- 52. Several representatives welcomed the consideration of the Brazil COSOP in session, considering that this was the first COSOP for a country that had surpassed the Graduation Discussion Income (GDI) threshold for three consecutive years, and some representatives requested that this approach be adopted for all such COSOPs in the future. Several representatives agreed on the need to let some time pass before assessing the implementation of the Graduation Policy and drawing lessons. There was broad consensus that while prioritizing support to the poorest countries, IFAD should continue to adhere to the principle of universality as IFAD's cooperation with UMICs was crucial. In this context, the representative for China requested that the minutes reflect China's non-alignment with the use of the term "graduation COSOP" as it could be misleading and strongly imply that graduation

would take place after the COSOP period. These COSOPs aimed to outline the country's trajectory; IFAD and the borrower would assess readiness for graduation.

- 53. The Executive Board emphasized the advisability of carrying out a country strategy and programme evaluation (CSPE) prior to the preparation of such COSOPs. Management noted that while no CSPE had been undertaken for Brazil, development of the COSOP had been informed by six impact assessments. Both Management and IOE took note of the comments on CSPEs, advising that while efforts would be made to address the Board's requests, resource constraints created limitations to the number of CSPEs that IOE could carry out in its work plan. IOE would consult with Management and develop scenarios and explore trade-offs.
- 54. In replying to queries on the consideration and review of COSOPs, Management outlined the internal process, comprising review and endorsement by several committees, and an intensive consultative process with the Government to obtain endorsement. The final COSOP, approved by the IFAD President and the Government, was then submitted to the Executive Board for online review and subsequent discussion at a dedicated consultation held prior to a formal Board session.

### Agenda item 8 – Financial matters [R]

(a) Report on the status of the Thirteenth Replenishment of IFAD's Resources

#### **Outcomes:**

- The Board noted the information provided on the status of IFAD13 contributions, as contained in document <u>EB 2024/142/R.27</u>.
- 55. Management updated the Board on the status of contributions to IFAD13, which was declared effective on 14 August 2024, demonstrating the strong support of IFAD's Member States. The pledges towards IFAD13 had reached 75 per cent of the target established by the Governing Council at its forty-seventh session.
- 56. Members noted that additional core contributions, concessional partner loans and core additional climate contributions were expected in the coming months. IFAD's PoLG for the IFAD13 cycle was being defined and final figures would be communicated before year-end.
- 57. Members commended IFAD for achieving a record amount of pledges, reflecting the quality of IFAD's work and its commitment to rural development. Members encouraged other countries to increase their contributions to reach the US\$2 billion target.

### Agenda item 9 – Governance [A]

(a) Report and recommendation on the review of modalities of formal and informal sessions of the Executive Board and its subsidiary bodies

#### Outcomes:

• The Executive Board took note of the continued implementation of the revised modalities and approved the continued use of the batch procedure during its sessions, as described in document <u>EB 2024/142/R.28</u>, by consensus and without objection.

- 58. The Executive Board commended Management for taking stock of the lessons learned from the implementation of the innovations introduced as a result of the approval of the review of modalities of formal and informal sessions of the Executive Board and its subsidiary bodies (<u>EB 2023/138/R.10</u>), and expressed appreciation for Management's efforts to continually improve the efficiency of the Board's working methods. Members underscored the importance of measures of this kind, which promoted efficiency while maintaining the Board's oversight role. They called for the use of flexibility in their application and continuous monitoring to ensure adherence to best practices in governance.
- 59. Representatives reiterated the importance of timely posting of documentation, and of scheduling pre-Board consultations in such a way as to allow sufficient time for review of documentation. Management reiterated its commitment to these principles, noting that documentation subject to the batch procedure had largely been posted in line with the timelines set forth in the Rules of Procedure of the Executive Board during the pilot period, and that efforts were made to schedule meetings so as to allow ample time for review of documentation while also considering the commitments on the RBA calendar of governing body meetings. It was proposed that Management continue to include an operational item for discussion in session, as had been done at the April Board session.
- 60. The Board expressed its appreciation also for the continued use of the online review of documents and the time limit for interventions. With respect to participation modalities, representatives supported the continued use of the hybrid modality, as this facilitated their participation. Finally, representatives invited Management to consider substituting verbal presentations with the distribution of written presentations ahead of the sessions, in order to facilitate representatives' preparations.

### **Closing of the session**

- 61. The Chairperson thanked the Executive Board for a productive session.
- 62. The full text of the Chairperson's closing statement is available on the Member States Interactive Platform as document <u>EB 2024/142/INF.3</u>.

# Items approved through the batch procedure at the 142<sup>nd</sup> session of the Executive Board

#### a) Operational matters

- i. Project/programme proposals for consideration by the Executive Board
  - a. Asia and the Pacific
    - (i) China Gansu Rural Revitalization Demonstration Project (G2RDP)

The Executive Board considered document EB 2024/142/R.2/Rev.1, its addendum, and the negotiated financing agreement (revised document

<u>EB 2024/142/R.2/Rev.2</u>), and, noting that the United States could not join in the consensus approval as detailed under agenda item 3 above, approved the proposed financing in terms of the following resolution:

"RESOLVED: that the Fund shall provide a loan on ordinary terms to the People's Republic of China in an amount of seventy-nine million six hundred and ninety thousand euros (EUR 79,690,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein."

#### (ii) China - Hunan Specialized Forestry Industry Development Project (HuSFID)

The Executive Board considered document EB 2024/142/R.3/Rev.1, its addendum, and the negotiated financing agreement (revised document

<u>EB 2024/142/R.3/Rev.2</u>), and, noting that the United States could not join in the consensus approval as detailed under agenda item 3 above, approved the proposed financing in terms of the following resolution:

"RESOLVED: that the Fund shall provide a loan on ordinary terms to the People's Republic of China in an amount of seventy-two million six hundred and twenty thousand euros (EUR 72,620,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein."

#### (iii) Pakistan - Sindh Coastal Resilience Project (SCRP)

The Executive Board considered document EB 2024/142/R.4 and, noting that negotiations for the financing agreement had not been completed, approved the proposed financing in terms of the following resolution:

"RESOLVED: that the Fund shall provide a loan on blend terms to the Islamic Republic of Pakistan in an amount of sixty million United States dollars (US\$60,000,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein."

The Executive Board was informed that upon the conclusion of negotiations, the financing agreement would be shared for the Board's information.

#### b. East and Southern Africa

(i) Angola - Artisanal Fisheries and Aquaculture Project (AFAPII) The Executive Board considered document EB 2024/142/R.5, its addendum and the negotiated financing agreement (revised document EB 2024/142/R.5/Rev.1) and approved the proposed financing in terms of the following resolution:

"RESOLVED: that the Fund shall provide a loan on ordinary terms to the Republic of Angola in an amount of forty-two million seven hundred eighty thousand United States dollars (US\$42,780,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein.

RESOLVED FURTHER: that the Fund shall provide a loan on ordinary terms to the Republic of Angola in an amount of fifteen million United States dollars (US\$15,000,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein."

#### (ii) Kenya - Integrated Natural Resources Management Programme (INReMP)

The Executive Board considered document EB 2024/142/R.6 and the negotiated financing agreement (revised document EB 2024/142/R.6/Rev.1) and approved the proposed financing in terms of the following resolution:

"RESOLVED: that the Fund shall provide a loan on blend terms to the Republic of Kenya in an amount of one hundred and twenty-six million eight hundred thousand United States dollars (US\$126,800,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with terms and conditions presented herein."

# (iii) South Sudan - Sustainable Agricultural Development Project (SADEP)

The Executive Board considered document  $\underline{\text{EB } 2024/142/\text{R.7}}$  and, noting that the United States could not join in the consensus approval as detailed under agenda item 3 above, approved the proposed financing in terms of the following resolution:

"RESOLVED: that the Fund shall provide a Debt Sustainability Framework grant to the Republic of South Sudan in an amount of nine million eight hundred thousand United States dollars (US\$9,800,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein."

#### (iv) Uganda - Resilient Livestock Value Chain Project (ReLIV)

The Executive Board considered document EB 2024/142/R.8 and, noting that the United States could not join in the consensus approval as detailed under agenda item 3 above, approved the proposed financing in terms of the following resolution:

"RESOLVED: that the Fund shall provide a loan on super highly concessional terms to the Republic of Uganda in an amount of seventy-one million, six hundred fifty thousand United States dollars (US\$71,650,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein.

RESOLVED FURTHER: that the Fund shall provide a loan on highly concessional terms to the Republic of Uganda in an amount of seventeen million, nine hundred and ten thousand United States dollars (US\$17,910,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein.

RESOLVED FURTHER: that the Fund shall provide a loan on ordinary terms to the Republic of Uganda in an amount of ten million United States dollars (US\$10,000,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein."

#### c. Near East, North Africa and Europe

#### (i) Türkiye - Euphrates River Watershed Rehabilitation Project (FIRAT)

The Executive Board considered document EB 2024/142/R.9, its addendum, and the negotiated financing agreement (revised document EB 2024/142/R.9/Rev.1) and approved the proposed financing in terms of the following resolution:

"RESOLVED: that the Fund shall provide a loan on ordinary terms to the Republic of Türkiye in an amount of sixty million euros (EUR 60,000,000) from the Borrowed Resource Access Mechanism and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein."

#### d. West and Central Africa

#### (i) Côte d'Ivoire - Agro-Industrial Pole Project in the North-East (2PAI Nord-Est)

The Executive Board considered document EB 2024/142/R.10, its addendum, and the negotiated financing agreement (revised document EB 2024/142/R.10/Rev.1) and approved the proposed financing in terms of the following resolution:

"RESOLVED: that the Fund shall provide a loan on blend terms to the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire in an amount of twenty-seven million fifty thousand euros (EUR 27,050,000) (equivalent to US\$29,300,000), and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein.

RESOLVED FURTHER: that the Fund shall provide a loan on ordinary terms to the Republic of Côte d'Ivoire in an amount of forty-two million four hundred and eighty thousand euros (EUR 42,480,000) (equivalent to US\$46,000,000), and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein."

#### (ii) Nigeria - Value Chain Programme in Northern Nigeria (VCN)

The Executive Board considered document EB 2024/142/R.11 and, noting that negotiations for the financing agreement had not been completed, approved the proposed financing in terms of the following resolution:

"RESOLVED: that the Fund shall provide a loan on blend terms to the Federal Republic of Nigeria in an amount of fifty-six million seven hundred thousand United States dollars (US\$56,700,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein.

RESOLVED FURTHER: that the Fund shall provide a loan on ordinary terms to the Federal Republic of Nigeria in an amount of thirty million United States dollars (US\$30,000,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein."

The Executive Board was informed that upon the conclusion of negotiations, the financing agreement would be shared for the Board's information.

#### (iii) Senegal - Support to Food Sovereignty Project

The Executive Board considered document EB 2024/142/R.40, its addendum, and the negotiated financing agreement (revised document EB 2024/142/R.40/Rev.1) and approved the proposed financing in terms of the following resolution:

"RESOLVED: that the Fund shall provide a loan on highly concessional terms to the Republic of Senegal in an amount of six million one hundred and nineteen thousand euros (EUR 6,119,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein.

RESOLVED FURTHER: that the Fund shall provide a loan on blend terms to the Republic of Senegal in an amount of twelve million four hundred and twenty-three thousand euros (EUR 12,423,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein.

RESOLVED FURTHER: that the Fund shall provide a loan on ordinary terms to the Republic of Senegal in an amount of sixty-four million five hundred and seventy-three thousand euros (EUR 64,573,000) and upon such terms and conditions as shall be substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions presented herein."

#### c) Financial matters

# i. Option of fixing the variable market reference rate for variable rate loans

The Executive Board considered document <u>EB 2024/142/R.13</u> and approved the proposal of an option to fix the market reference rate for variable rate loans denominated in United States dollars and euros, as contained therein.

The Executive Board also approved the proposed amendment to the Framework on IFAD Financing Conditions, as contained in annex I of the document.

#### d) Governance

#### i. Draft provisional agenda for the forty-eighth session of the Governing Council

In accordance with Rule 6 of the Rules of Procedure of the Governing Council, the Executive Board approved the draft provisional agenda for the forty-eighth session of the Governing Council, as contained in document EB 2024/142/R.14. The Executive Board also noted that the Governing Council would receive, together with the provisional agenda, a programme of events for the Council.

#### ii. Country visits of the IFAD Executive Board 2025–2028

The Executive Board approved the updated rolling plan for country visits of the IFAD Executive Board for the period 2025–2028 as set out in document <u>EB 2024/142/R.15</u>.

#### iii. Revision to the minutes of the 141<sup>st</sup> session of the Executive Board

The Executive Board approved the amendments to the draft minutes of the  $141^{st}$  session of the Executive Board, as shown in paragraph 1 of document <u>EB 2024/142/R.16</u>, and took note of the amendments as shown in paragraph 2.

The Executive Board adopted the revised minutes of the 141<sup>st</sup> session of the Executive Board.

#### e) Other business

#### i. Memorandum of understanding between the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) Foundation and IFAD

In accordance with article 8, section 2 of the Agreement Establishing IFAD, the Executive Board authorized the President of IFAD to negotiate, finalize and sign the MoU between IFAD and the IFRS Foundation, along the lines described in document <u>EB 2024/142/R.17</u>, the terms of which would be consistent with IFAD's mandate, rules and policies. The signed MoU will be submitted to the Board for information at a subsequent session.

# List of documents placed before the 142<sup>nd</sup> session of the **Executive Board**

Document number	Agenda item	Title		
	Items	s for consideration in session		
EB 2024/142/R.1/Rev.1 + Add.1	2	Provisional agenda		
EB 2024/142/R.2/Rev.1 + Add.1 + Sup.1 <sup>1</sup>	3(a)i.a.(i)	China: Gansu Rural Revitalization Demonstration Project (G2RDP)		
EB 2024/142/R.3/Rev.1 + Add.1 + Sup.1 <sup>1</sup>	3(a)i.a.(ii)	China: Hunan Specialized Forestry Industry Development Project (HuSFID)		
EB 2024/142/R.4	3(a)i.a.(iii)	Pakistan: Sindh Coastal Resilience Project (SCRP)		
EB 2024/142/R.5 + Add.1 + Sup.1 <sup>1</sup>	3(a)i.b.(i)	Angola: Artisanal Fisheries and Aquaculture Project (AFAPII)		
EB 2024/142/R.6 + Sup.1 <sup>1</sup>	3(a)i.b.(ii)	Kenya: Integrated Natural Resources Management Programme (INReMP)		
EB 2024/142/R.7	3(a)i.b.(iii)	South Sudan: Sustainable Agricultural Development Project (SADEP)		
EB 2024/142/R.8	3(a)i.b.(iv)	Uganda: Resilient Livestock Value Chain Project (ReLIV)		
EB 2024/142/R.9 + Add.1 + Sup.1 <sup>1</sup>	3(a)i.c.(i)	Türkiye: Euphrates River Watershed Rehabilitation Project (FIRAT)		
EB 2024/142/R.10 + Add.1 + Sup.1 <sup>2</sup>	3(a)i.d.(i)	<b>Côte d'Ivoire:</b> Agro-Industrial Pole Project in the North-East (2PAI Nord-Est)		
EB 2024/142/R.11	3(a)i.d.(ii)	Nigeria: Value Chain Programme in Northern Nigeria (VCN)		
EB 2024/142/R.40 + Add.1 + Sup.1 <sup>2</sup>	3(a)i.d.(iii)	Senegal: Support to Food Sovereignty Project		
EB 2024/142/R.13	3(c)i	Option of fixing the variable market reference rate for variable rate loans		
EB 2024/142/R.14	3(d)i	Draft provisional agenda for the forty-eighth session of the Governing Council		
EB 2024/142/R.15	3(d)ii	Country visits of the IFAD Executive Board 2025–2028		
EB 2024/142/R.16	3(d)iii	Revision to the minutes of the 141st session of the Executive Board		
EB 2024/142/R.17	3(e)i	Memorandum of understanding between the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) Foundation and IFAD		
EB 2024/142/R.18	4	Strategic discussion with the President of IFAD – IFAD's financial strategy options for 2030 and beyond		
EB 2024/142/R.19	5(a)	High-level preview of IFAD's 2025 results-based programme of work, regular and capital budgets, and budget outlook for 2026–2027, and the preview of the Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD's results-based work programme and budget for 2025 and indicative plan for 2026–2027		
EB 2024/142/R.20 + Add.1	6(a)	2024 Annual Report on the Independent Evaluation of IFAD (ARIE)		
EB 2024/142/R.21 + Add.1	6(b)	Report on IFAD's Development Effectiveness 2024 (RIDE)		
EB 2024/142/R.22	6(c)	Report on IFAD's Mainstreaming Effectiveness 2024 (RIME)		
EB 2024/142/R.23 + Add.1	6(d)	Corporate-level evaluation on IFAD's knowledge management practices		
EB 2024/142/R.24 + Add.1	6(e)	Thematic evaluation on IFAD's support to gender equality and women's empowerment		
EB 2024/142/R.25	7(a)	Multiphase adaptive programme approach		
EB 2024/142/R.26	7(b)	Update on 2024 commitments, programme of loans and grants and related resources		
EB 2024/OR/7	7(c)	Brazil: Country strategic opportunities programme 2024-2029		
EB 2024/142/R.27	8(a)	Report on the status of contributions to the Thirteenth Replenishment of IFAD's Resources		
EB 2024/142/R.28	9(a)	Report and recommendation on the review of modalities of formal and informal sessions of the Executive Board and its subsidiary bodies		
Information notes				
Additional information documents were posted on the Member States Interactive Platform at the following link.				

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Document delivered in English only. <sup>2</sup> Document delivered in French only.



Investing in rural people Investir dans les populations rurales Invertir en la población rural الاستثمار في السكان الريفيين

> قائمة الوفود في الدورة الثانية والأربعين بعد المائة للمجلس التنفيذي

# Delegations at the 142<sup>nd</sup> session of the Executive Board

Délégations à la cent quarante-deuxième session du Conseil d'administration

# Delegaciones en el 142.º período de sesiones de la Junta Ejecutiva

Executive Board – 142<sup>nd</sup> Session Rome, 18-19 September 2024

#### **MEMBERS / ALTERNATES**

#### ALGERIA

Ali TERRAK Chef de l'Inspection Générale des finances Ministère des finances de la République algérienne démocratique et populaire Alger

Yasmina YAHIAOUI-AYADAT Attaché Affaires Etrangères Ambassade de la République algérienne démocratique et populaire Rome

Nouri ABDELLATIF Premiere Secrétaire Ambassade de la République algérienne démocratique et populaire Rome

ANGOLA

Gerson Mateus DOS SANTOS FRANCISCO Troisième Secrétaire Ambassade de la République d'Angola Rome

	Alicia Silvana BARONE Ministra Plenipotenciaria Chargé d'Affaires a.i. Address Representación Permanente de la República Argentina ante la FAO, el FIDA y el PMA Roma
AUSTRIA	
	Peter ISTJAN-HÖLZL Senior Advisor International Financial Institutions Federal Ministry of Finance of the Republic of Austria Vienna
	Flora ENDL Advisor International Financial Institutions Federal Ministry of Finance of the Republic of Austria Vienna
BELGIUM	
	Lieven DE LA MARCHE Ambassadeur Représentant permanent du Royaume de Belgique auprès du FIDA Rome
	Anthony BINGHAM Stagiaire Ambassade de Belgique Rome

#### BRAZIL

Carla Barroso CARNEIRO Ambassador Permanent Representative of the Federative Republic of Brazil to IFAD Rome

Raquel Porto RIBEIRO MENDES General Coordinator for Sustainable Development Finance of the Secretariat for International Affairs Ministry of Finance of the Federative Republic of Brazil Brasilia

Paulo José CHIARELLI VICENTE DE AZEVEDO Counsellor Alternate Permanent Representative of Brazil to FAO, WFP and IFAD Permanent Delegation of Brazil to the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations and Related International Organizations Rome

Lívia Batista MACIEL BRAGA Infrastructure Analyst Secretariat for International Affairs Ministry of Finance of the Federative Republic of Brazil Brasilia

Santino MAGALHÃES CAVALCANTI Secretariat for International Affairs (SAIN) Ministry of Finance of the Federative Republic of Brazil Brasilia

Médi MOUNGUI Deuxième Conseiller Représentant permanent suppléant de la République du Cameroun auprès du FIDA Rome

CANADA

Elissa GOLBERG Ambassador Permanent Representative of Canada to the Food and Agriculture Agencies of the United Nations Rome

Nalan YUKSEL Counsellor Deputy Permanent Representative of Canada to the Food and Agriculture Agencies of the United Nations in Rome Rome

Alexandra RICARD-GUAY Senior Program Officer Permanent Mission of Canada to the United Nations Food and Agriculture Agencies in Rome Rome

**CHINA** 

MEI Hongyong Counsellor Deputy Permanent Representative of the People's Republic of China to the United Nations Agencies for Food and Agriculture in Rome Rome

ZENG Shiyang Second Secretary Permanent Mission of the People's Republic of China to the United Nations Agencies for Food and Agriculture in Rome Rome

ZENG Xin Attaché Permanent Mission of the People's Republic of China to the United Nations Agencies for Food and Agriculture in Rome Rome

#### DENMARK

Lisbeth JESPERSEN Minister Counsellor Deputy Permanent Representative of the Kingdom of Denmark to FAO, WFP and IFAD Rome

Charlotte Raae PEDERSEN Senior Political and Economic Adviser The Royal Danish Embassy Rome

Mikkel Bech SØRENSEN Intern Multilateral Department Royal Danish Embassy Rome

EGYPT

Mina RIZK First Secretary Alternate Permanent Representative of the Arab Republic of Egypt to the Rome-based United Nations Agencies Rome

#### FINLAND

Tanja GRÉN Minister Counsellor Permanent Representative of the Republic of Finland to the United Nations Food and Agriculture Agencies in Rome Rome

Aliisa KETONEN Advisor Embassy of the Republic of Finland Rome

#### FRANCE

Céline JURGENSEN Ambassadrice Représentation permanente de la France auprès des Nations unies à Rome Rome

Vincent ABT Conseiller Agriculture et Sécurité Alimentaire auprès du Chef du service des Affaires multilatérales et du Développement (SAMD) à la Direction générale du Trésor Paris

Tanguy BERNON Adjoint au Chef du bureau "Financement multilatéral du développement et du climat" (MULTIFIN 3) Direction générale du Trésor Ministère de l'économie, des finances et de la souveraineté industrielle et numérique Paris

	Anaïs DEFFRENNES Chargée de mission politique (FIDA, genre, francophonie, communication) Représentation permanente de la France auprès des Nations unies à Rome Rome
GERMANY	
	Ronald MEYER Counsellor Alternate Permanent Representative of the Federal Republic of Germany to the International Organizations in Rome Rome
	Alexander BIRKLE Intern Embassy of the Federal Republic of Germany Rome
INDIA	
	Annies Kanmani JOY Deputy Secretary, OMI Division Department of Economic Affairs Ministry of Finance of the Republic of India New Delhi
INDONESIA	
	Purna Cita NUGRAHA First Secretary Alternate Permanent Representative of the Republic of Indonesia to IFAD

Rome

Zahra SEPTI Ministry of Agriculture of the Republic of Indonesia Jakarta

Rina SUPRIHATI Deputy Director for Multilateral Cooperation Ministry of Agriculture of the Republic of Indonesia Jakarta

Delima MAULIDYA Third Secretary Directorate for Trade, Industrial, Commodity, and Intellectual Property Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Indonesia Jakarta

Safira AMORITA Officer Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Indonesia Jakarta

ITALY

Gian Paolo RUGGIERO Director International Financial Relations Ministry of Economy and Finance of the Italian Republic Rome

Giacomo COSMI Attaché Alternate Permanent Representative of the Italian Republic to IFAD Rome

#### JAPAN

SHINDO Mitsuaki Minister Counsellor Deputy Permanent Representative of Japan to the to the United Nations Agencies for Food and Agriculture in Rome Rome

SHIBUYA Yutaka First Secretary Alternate Permanent Representative of Japan to the United Nations Food and Agriculture Agencies in Rome Rome

MINAKUCHI Kosuke Deputy Director Global Issues Cooperation Division International Cooperation Bureau Tokyo

TODA MAYU Official Global Issues Cooperation Division International Cooperation Bureau Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan Tokyo

#### KUWAIT

Khaled ALKHALED Deputy Director of Operations for International Organizations Kuwait Fund for Arab Economic Development Kuwait City

#### **MEXICO**

Miguel Jorge GARCÍA WINDER Embajador Representante Permanente de los Estados Unidos Mexicanos ante el FIDA Roma

Sandra Paola RAMÍREZ VALENZUELA Primera Secretaria Asuntos Multilaterales (FIDA) Representante Permanente Alterna de los Estados Unidos Mexicanos ante el FIDA Roma

#### **NETHERLANDS (KINGDOM OF THE)**

Marcellinus Joannes Maria BEUKEBOOM Ambassador Permanent Representative of the Kingdom of the Netherlands to the United Nations Organizations for Food and Agriculture in Rome Rome

Jan BADE Counsellor Deputy Permanent Representative of the Kingdom of the Netherlands to the United Nations Organizations for Food and Agriculture in Rome Rome

Bart SCHERMERS Desk Officer IFAD Multilateral Institutions and Human Rights Department International Financial Institutions Division Ministry of Foreign Affairs The Hague Yaya O. OLANIRAN Minister Permanent Representative of the Federal Republic of Nigeria to the United Nations Food and Agriculture Agencies in Rome Rome

NORWAY

Kjersti SOMMERSET Ambassador Permanent Representative of the Kingdom of Norway to IFAD Rome

Ingrid HORDVEI DANA Counsellor Deputy Permanent Representative of the Kingdom of Norway to IFAD Rome

Iside TACCHINARDI Advisor Permanent Mission of Norway to the UN Organisations in Rome Royal Norwegian Embassy Rome

Pernille HAUKÅS Intern Permanent Mission of Norway to the United Nations Organisations in Rome Rome

#### PAKISTAN

Khalid MEHBOOB Adviser Alternate Permanent Representative of the Islamic Republic of Pakistan to the United Nations Food and Agriculture Agencies in Rome Rome

Mohsin HASAN Third Secretary Embassy of the Islamic Republic of Pakistan Rome

PERU

Manuel José Antonio CACHO-SOUSA VELÁZQUEZ Embajador Representante Permanente del Perú ante los Organismos Internacionales con sede en Roma Roma

Jennifer Lizetti CONTRERAS ALVAREZ Agregada Representante Permanente Alterna de la República del Perú ante los Organismos Internacionales con sede en Roma Roma

Miguel ALEMÁN Representante Permanente Adjunto de la República del Perú ante los Organismos Internacionales con sede en Roma Roma

#### QATAR

Khalid Yousuf AL-SADA Ambassador Permanent Representative of the State of Qatar to the United Nations Food and Agriculture Agencies in Rome Rome

Akeel HATOOR Adviser Embassy of the State of Qatar Rome

Noora AL NAJAR Counsellor Embassy of Qatar Rome

#### **REPUBLIC OF KOREA**

KIM Hyungsik First Secretary (Agricultural Attaché) Alternate Permanent Representative of the Republic of Korea to the United Nations Food and Agriculture Agencies in Rome Rome

#### SAUDI ARABIA

Salah bin AbdelRazaq AL KHODER Third Secretary Alternate Permanent Representative of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia to FAO Rome SPAIN

### Teresa BARBA CORNEJO Primera Secretaria **Representante Permanente Alterno** de España ante los Organismos de las Naciones Unidas en Roma Roma **SWEDEN** Petter NILSSON Counsellor **Deputy Permanent Representative** of Sweden to IFAD Rome Julia THELIN Programme and Policy Officer Embassy of Sweden Rome Siran CHENG Intern Embassy of Sweden Rome SWITZERLAND Krisztina BENDE Ambassadeur Représentante permanente de la Confédération suisse auprès de la FAO Rome Marlene HEEB Conseillère

Conseillère Représentante permanente adjointe de la Confédération suisse auprès de la FAO, du FIDA et du PAM Rome

#### 35

Matthias FELDMANN Chargé de programme Secrétariat d'État à l'économie (SECO) Département fédéral de l'économie, de la formation et de la recherche de la Confédération suisse (DEFR) Berne

Cornelia HETT Adviser - SDC Berne

### **UNITED ARAB EMIRATES**

Yousuf Mohammed BINHAJAR Deputy Director International Financial Relations Department Ministry of Finance of the United Arab Emirates Abu Dhabi

#### UNITED KINGDOM

Evelyn ASHTON-GRIFFITHS Ambassador Permanent Representative of the United Kingdom to the United Nations Food and Agriculture Agencies in Rome Rome

Elizabeth NASSKAU First Secretary Deputy Permanent Representative of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland to the United Nations Food and Agriculture Agencies in Rome Rome

Fiona PRYCE Office and Programme Manager United Kingdom Permanent Representation to the UN Agencies in Rome Rome

### UNITED REPUBLIC OF TANZANIA

Jacqueline Boniface MBUYA Minister Plenipotentiary Agriculture Attaché and Alternate Permanent Representative of the United Republic of Tanzania to the UN Rome-based Agencies Rome

### **UNITED STATES**

James CATTO Director Office of International Development Policy Department of the Treasury of the United States of America Washington, D.C.

Christopher CLEM International Economist Office of International Development Policy U.S. Department of the Treasury Washington, D.C.

Dionandrea SHORTS Political-Economic Officer Alternate Permanent Representative of the U.S. Mission to the UN Agencies in Rome Rome

### **VENEZUELA (BOLIVARIAN REPUBLIC OF)**

Marilyn DI LUCA SANTAELLE Embajadora Representante Permanente de la República Bolivariana de Venezuela ante la FAO Roma

Luis Geronimo REYES VERDE Primer Secretario Representante Permanente Alterno de la República Bolivariana de Venezuela ante los Organismos de las Naciones Unidas Roma

Johan Enrique VALERO RAMÍREZ Agregado-Administrador Representación Permanente de la República Bolivariana de Venezuela ante la FAO y demás Organismos de las Naciones Unidas con sede en Roma Roma

Magdalena SATURNO Secretaria Oficina Multilateral Representación Permanente de la República Bolivariana de Venezuela Roma

### **OBSERVERS**<sup>1</sup>

### **BOLIVIA (PLURINATIONAL STATE OF)**

	Mónica Vera NAVARRO Segundo Secretario Representante Permanente Alterna del Estado Plurinacional de Bolivia ante el FIDA Roma
LUXEMBOURG	
	Rebecca ENTRINGER Conseillère Représentante Permanente suppléante du Grand-Duché de Luxembourg auprès de la FAO, du PAM et du FIDA Ambassade du Grand-Duché de Luxembourg Rome
POLAND	
	Marcin RYCHŁY Third Secretary Alternate Permanent Representative of the Republic of Poland to the United Nations Organizations in Rome Rome
EUROPEAN UNION (EU)	
	Ioulia DROSSINOU Première Secrétaire Délégation de l'Union européenne auprès du Saint-Siège, de l'Ordre de Malte, de les organisations des Nations Unies à Rome et de la République de Saint-Marin Rome

Elisa LUVISOTTI Trainee Délégation de la Union européenne auprès du Saint-Siège, de l'Ordre de Malte et les organisations des Nations Unies à Rome Rome

### FOOD AND AGRICULTURE ORGANIZATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS (FAO)

Ying HIEMANN Partnership Officer Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) Rome

Ketevan ANDGULADZE Partnership Officer Partnerships and UN Collaboration Division Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) Rome

### WORLD FOOD PROGRAMME (WFP)

Jacopo VALENTINI External Partnership Consultant Rome-based Agencies and Committee on World Food Security (CFS) Division World Food Programme (WFP) Rome

### MISCELLANEOUS

Mai THIN YU MON Member IPFI Steering Committee and Technical Advisor Cambodia Indigenous Peoples' Organization

#### Please note:

1. Pursuant to Observer status as per Rules of Procedures of the Executive Board (Rule 8 - footnote 3).



**Executive Board** 142<sup>nd</sup> Session Rome, 18-19 September 2024

### Agenda

Document: EB 2024/142/R.1/Rev.2 Agenda: 2 Date: 18 September 2024 Distribution: Public Original: English

Technical questions: Claudia ten Have Secretary of IFAD Office of the Secretary e-mail: c.tenhave@ifad.org

**Deirdre Mc Grenra** Chief, Institutional Governance and Member Relations Office of the Secretary e-mail: d.mcgrenra@ifad.org

To access documentation related to this meeting please visit this <u>page</u>. Queries regarding issuance of documentation may be directed to <u>igmr@ifad.org</u>.

# Agenda for the 142<sup>nd</sup> session of the Executive Board

### Information for Executive Board representatives

- 1. The 142<sup>nd</sup> session of the Executive Board will be held in the Italian Conference Room at IFAD headquarters in Via Paolo di Dono, 44, Rome on Wednesday, 18 and Thursday, 19 September 2024. The meetings will take place from 9.30 a.m. to 5.30 p.m., with a break for luncheon from 1 p.m. to 2.30 p.m. One seat at the conference table and one seat behind it are provided for each delegation to accommodate the Board representative and their advisor. Additional delegates, not in plenary, will be able to follow proceedings from the Oval Room. Delegates may also follow the proceedings virtually through the Zoom videoconferencing tool.
- 2. In order to streamline the meeting, the agenda items are organized into the following groups:
- I. items for consideration at the session; and
- II. items posted online for information.
- 3. For ease of reference, each agenda item is assigned a letter to indicate the action required of the Board, as follows:

**[A]** = For approval; **[R]** = For review; **[I]** = For information; **[C]** = For confirmation

### Items for consideration at the session in section I

4. Items for consideration at the session are listed in section I, including items for action through the batch procedure. At the start of the session and following the adoption of the agenda, the Chairperson will seek approval and/or confirmation of the agenda items proposed for action through the batch procedure. Any of these items may be discussed during the session at the request of Executive Board representatives. Such requests should be submitted in writing to the Office of the Secretary (igmr@ifad.org) no later than one week before the session.

### Items for information in section II

5. Documents for information may be discussed during the session only if deemed necessary by Management or at the request of Executive Board representatives. Such requests should be submitted in writing to the Office of the Secretary (igmr@ifad.org) no later than one week before the session.

### Schedule for the session

- 6. The agenda item numbers do not necessarily reflect the order in which items will be discussed. A schedule of work will be posted on the IFAD website and Member States Interactive Platform before the session showing the timing and order of discussion.
- 7. The schedule of work will include only items to be discussed during the Board session.

### Agenda

### Items for consideration in session

- 1. Opening of the session
- 2. Adoption of the agenda (EB 2024/142/R.1/Rev.1) [A]
- 3. Items for action through the batch procedure [A]

### (a) Operational matters

- ii. Project/programme proposals for consideration by the Executive Board
  - a. Asia and the Pacific
    - (i) **China -** Gansu Rural Revitalization Demonstration Project (G2RDP) (EB 2024/142/R.2/Rev.1 + Add.1 + Sup.1)
    - (ii) **China -** Hunan Specialized Forestry Industry Development Project (HuSFID) (EB 2024/142/R.3/Rev.1 + Add.1 + Sup.1)
    - (iii) **Pakistan -** Sindh Coastal Resilience Project (SCRP) (EB 2024/142/R.4)
  - b. East and Southern Africa
    - (i) Angola Artisanal Fisheries and Aquaculture Project (AFAPII) (EB 2024/142/R.5 + Add.1 + Sup.1)
    - (ii) Kenya Integrated Natural Resources Management Programme (INReMP) (EB 2024/142/R.6 + Sup.1)
    - (iii) South Sudan Sustainable Agricultural Development Project (SADEP) (EB 2024/142/R.7)
    - (iv) Uganda Resilient Livestock Value Chain Project (ReLIV) (EB 2024/142/R.8)
  - c. Near East, North Africa and Europe
    - (i) **Türkiye** Euphrates River Watershed Rehabilitation Project (FIRAT) (EB 2024/142/R.9 + Add.1 + Sup.1)
  - d. West and Central Africa
    - (i) Côte d'Ivoire Agro-Industrial Pole Project in the North-East (2PAI Nord-Est) (EB 2024/142/R.10 + Add.1 + Sup.1)
    - (ii) **Nigeria -** Value Chain Programme in Northern Nigeria (VCN) (EB 2024/142/R.11)
    - (iii) **Senegal -** Support to Food Sovereignty Project (EB 2024/142/R.40 + Add.1 + Sup.1)

### (c) Financial matters

i. Option of fixing the variable market reference rate for variable rate loans (EB 2024/142/R.13)

### (d) Governance

- i. Draft provisional agenda for the forty-eighth session of the Governing Council (EB 2024/142/R.14)
- ii. Country visits of the IFAD Executive Board 2025–2028 (EB 2024/142/R.15)

 iii. Revision to the minutes of the 141<sup>st</sup> session of the Executive Board (EB 2024/142/R.16)

### (e) Other business

i. Memorandum of understanding between the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) Foundation and IFAD (EB 2024/142/R.17)

## 4. Strategic discussion with the President of IFAD – IFAD's financial strategy options for 2030 and beyond (EB 2024/142/R.18) [R]

### 5. Corporate

 (a) High-level preview of IFAD's 2025 results-based programme of work, regular and capital budgets, and budget outlook for 2026–2027, and the preview of the Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD's results-based work programme and budget for 2025 and indicative plan for 2026–2027 (EB 2024/142/R.19)
[R]

### 6. Evaluation [R]

- (a) 2024 Annual Report on the Independent Evaluation of IFAD (ARIE) (EB 2024/142/R.20 + Add.1)
- (b) Report on IFAD's Development Effectiveness 2024 (RIDE) (EB 2024/142/R.21 + Add.1)
- (c) Report on IFAD's Mainstreaming Effectiveness 2024 (RIME) (EB 2024/142/R.22)
- (d) Corporate-level evaluation on IFAD's knowledge management practices (EB 2024/142/R.23 + Add.1)
- (e) Thematic evaluation on IFAD's support to gender equality and women's empowerment (EB 2024/142/R.24 + Add.1)

### 7. Operational matters

- (a) Multiphase adaptive programme approach (EB 2024/142/R.25) [A]
- (b) Update on 2024 commitments, programme of loans and grants and related resources (EB 2024/142/R.26) **[I]**
- (c) **Brazil:** Country strategic opportunities programme 2024–2029 (EB 2024/OR/7) **[R]**

### 8. Financial matters

(a) Report on the status of contributions to the Thirteenth Replenishment of IFAD's Resources (EB 2024/142/R.27) **[R]** 

### 9. Governance [A]

 Report and recommendation on the review of modalities of formal and informal sessions of the Executive Board and its subsidiary bodies (EB 2024/142/R.28)

### **10.** Other business

### **Items for information**

### 11. Reports of subsidiary bodies

- (a) Minutes of the 173<sup>rd</sup> meeting of the Audit Committee (EB 2024/142/R.29)
- (b) Minutes of the 125<sup>th</sup> session of the Evaluation Committee (EB 2024/142/R.30)
- (c) Minutes of the 174<sup>th</sup> meeting of the Audit Committee (EB 2024/142/R.31)
- (d) Minutes of the 126<sup>th</sup> session of the Evaluation Committee (EB 2024/142/R.32)
- Report on operational items discussed at the Executive Board consultation (EB 2024/142/R.33)
- **13.** Report of the proceedings of the 2024 Annual Informal Meeting (AIM) of the Executive Board (EB 2024/142/R.34)
- 14. Asset and Liability Management Report December 2023 (EB 2024/142/R.35)
- **15.** Report on IFAD's investment portfolio for the first semester of 2024 (EB 2024/142/R.36)
- **16.** Report on the status of contributions to the Twelfth Replenishment of IFAD's Resources (EB 2024/142/R.37)
- **17.** Report on the status of IFAD's loan arrears (EB 2024/142/R.38)
- **18.** Overview of the supplementary funds received, committed and used in 2023 (EB 2024/142/R.39)
- **19.** Memorandum of understanding between the European Institute of Innovation for Sustainability and IFAD (EB 2024/142/R.41)
- **20.** Preview of the draft provisional agendas of the 143<sup>rd</sup> and 144<sup>th</sup> sessions of the Executive Board (EB 2024/142/R.42)

### **Information notes**

Additional information documents may be posted on the Member States Interactive Platform at the following link.

### Agenda with annotations

### Annotations

### Items for consideration at the session

- 1. Opening of the session
- 2. Adoption of the agenda [A]

The agenda is contained in the present document.

### 3. Items for action through the batch procedure [A]

At its 138<sup>th</sup> session, the Executive Board approved a process whereby certain documents may be submitted for the Board's action through the batch procedure. The following documents are presented for consideration under said procedure:

### (a) Operational matters

- i. Project/programme proposals for consideration by the Executive Board
  - a. Asia and the Pacific
    - (i) **China -** Gansu Rural Revitalization Demonstration Project (G2RDP)
    - (ii) **China -** Hunan Specialized Forestry Industry Development Project (HuSFID)
    - (iii) Pakistan Sindh Coastal Resilience Project (SCRP)
  - b. East and Southern Africa
    - (i) **Angola -** Artisanal Fisheries and Aquaculture Project (AFAPII)
    - (ii) **Kenya -** Integrated Natural Resources Management Programme (INReMP)
    - (iii) **South Sudan -** Sustainable Agricultural Development Project (SADEP)
    - (iv) Uganda Resilient Livestock Value Chain Project (ReLIV)
  - c. Near East, North Africa and Europe
    - (i) **Türkiye -** Euphrates River Watershed Rehabilitation Project (FIRAT)
  - d. West and Central Africa
    - (i) **Côte d'Ivoire -** Agro-Industrial Pole Project in the North-East (2PAI Nord-Est)
    - (ii) **Nigeria -** Value Chain Programme in Northern Nigeria (VCN)
    - (iii) **Senegal:** Support to Food Sovereignty Project

### (c) Financial matters

## i. Option of fixing the variable market reference rate for variable rate loans

This proposal for a new service to borrowers that have loans with variable interest rates will offer the possibility to fix the market reference rate of a variable loan, under certain predefined conditions.

### (d) Governance

## i. Draft provisional agenda for the forty-eighth session of the Governing Council

A draft provisional agenda for the forty-eighth session of the Governing Council will be presented.

### ii. Country visits of the IFAD Executive Board 2025-2028

The document will contain the updated rolling plan of the IFAD Executive Board country visits for 2025-2028.

## iii. Revision to the minutes of the 141<sup>st</sup> session of the Executive Board

The document will present amendments to the minutes of the

141<sup>st</sup> session of the Executive Board.

### (e) Other business

## i. Memorandum of understanding between the IFRS Foundation and IFAD

The document will contain a request to authorize the President to negotiate and finalize a memorandum of understanding between the IFRS Foundation and IFAD.

## 4. Strategic discussion with the President of IFAD – IFAD's financial strategy options for 2030 and beyond [R]

Under this item, Management will initiate a strategic dialogue with Member States regarding IFAD's forward-looking financial strategy options in the medium-to-long term, and discuss the viability of any G20 recommendations to optimize IFAD's balance sheet and stretch the Fund's lending capacity. This strategic dialogue could also lay the groundwork for the introduction and diversification of lending products – beyond loans and grants – tailored to meet the demand and needs of partner countries in all categories to ensure that IFAD continues to fulfil its specialized mission and its mandate of reaching the poorest and most vulnerable people.

### 5. Corporate

### (a) High-level preview of IFAD's 2025 results-based programme of work, regular and capital budgets, and budget outlook for 2026–2027, and the preview of the Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD's results-based work programme and budget for 2025 and indicative plan for 2026–2027 [R]

The document presents, for the Board's consideration, a high-level preview of the main elements of the programme of work and regular and capital budgets of IFAD for 2025 and budget outlook for 2026–2027. The document also contains the preview of the Independent Office of Evaluation of IFAD's results-based work programme and budget for 2025 and indicative plan for 2026–2027.

### 6. Evaluation [R]

### (a) 2024 Annual Report on the Independent Evaluation of IFAD (ARIE)

The document contains the twenty-second edition of the Annual Report on the Independent Evaluation of IFAD (ARIE). The purpose of the ARIE is to: (i) provide IFAD's governing bodies with a comprehensive account of the evaluation activities undertaken by IOE, including evaluations that are not discussed with the Evaluation Committee; and (ii) further contribute to learning by extracting findings and lessons from the evaluations. IFAD Management's response to the ARIE is contained in the related addendum for the Board's consideration.

### (b) Report on IFAD's Development Effectiveness 2024 (RIDE)

The Report on IFAD's Development Effectiveness (RIDE) for 2024 presents the Fund's performance against the indicators and targets set forth in the Results Management Framework (RMF) for the Twelfth Replenishment of IFAD's Resources (IFAD12). It focuses on achievements during 2023, the second year of the replenishment period, while highlighting the drivers of performance and Management's actions. The RIDE is prepared by IFAD Management; IOE's comments on the RIDE, for consideration by Board representatives, are contained in the related addendum.

#### (c) Report on IFAD's Mainstreaming Effectiveness 2024 (RIME)

The Report on IFAD's Mainstreaming Effectiveness (RIME) for 2024 presents the Fund's performance in the areas of environment and climate, gender, nutrition, youth, Indigenous Peoples and persons with disabilities. It reports on IFAD's achievements in these areas against corporate targets in the RMF. The RIME focuses on activities carried out in 2023, highlighting the drivers of performance and Management's actions. The RIME is prepared by IFAD Management.

## (d) Corporate-level evaluation on IFAD's knowledge management practices

The corporate-level evaluation (CLE) on IFAD's knowledge management (KM) practices reviews the relevance, coherence, effectiveness and efficiency of KM practices at the corporate, regional and country levels from 2016 to mid-2023, a period of ongoing decentralization reforms. The CLE places particular emphasis on how corporate KM practices are linked with KM practices at the country level. The Executive Board is also invited to review Management's response, which is contained in the addendum.

## (e) Thematic evaluation on IFAD's support to gender equality and women's empowerment

The thematic evaluation on IFAD's support to gender equality and women's empowerment (GEWE) assesses the development effectiveness, results and performance of IFAD-funded interventions in relation to their contribution to GEWE during the period 2012–2023. The Executive Board is also invited to review Management's response, which is contained in the addendum.

### 7. Operational matters

### (a) Multiphase adaptive programme approach [A]

In response to commitments made under IFAD12 and IFAD13, Management has developed a multiphase adaptive programme (MAP) approach. This is a new instrument to design and implement projects using a gradual and flexible strategy for specific settings such as post-conflict and fragile contexts. The document outlines the operational features, proven benefits, risk mitigation measures and approval process for programmes designed under this approach.

## (b) Update on 2024 commitments, programme of loans and grants and related resources [I]

Management will provide an update on delivery of the IFAD12 programme of loans and grants and on the resources available for commitment.

(c) Brazil: Country strategic opportunities programme 2024–2029 [R]

At the request of a number of Executive Board representatives during the online review process of the country strategic opportunities programme for Brazil, this item is included on the agenda of the formal Board session.

### 8. Financial matters

## (a) **Report on the status of contributions to the Thirteenth Replenishment of IFAD's Resources [R]**

The document will provide information on IFAD13 pledges received as at 16 August 2024, details of the votes created under IFAD13 based on these figures, and the ongoing activities to ensure achievement of the IFAD13 target level of contributions.

### 9. Governance [A]

### (a) Report and recommendation on the review of modalities of formal and informal sessions of the Executive Board and its subsidiary bodies

At its 138<sup>th</sup> session, the Executive Board approved the recommendations arising from Management's review of modalities of formal and informal sessions of the Executive Board and its subsidiary bodies, among which, the adoption on a pilot basis of in-session batch consideration of items. This document takes stock of the lessons learned from the implementation of the revised modalities and puts forward a recommendation for the Board's approval.

### **10.** Other business